                                   Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of Bridport RFC
                                           Held at the Pavilion, Bridport Leisure Centre
                                                       Thursday 22nd May 2014 at 7.30pm
Present :                   See Attached List
Apologies:  Adrian Everett 
Minutes of the Last AGM
Rob Sullivan proposed and John Bandey seconded minutes of last AGM be approved.
Matters Arising : None 
Chairman’s Report :

Summary of Year
Positives 
Members say that we have “turned a corner”.  I am not sure that is right phrase – I think we are on the right road to strengthen and develop the club and to illustrate this here are some examples of what has happened in the last year:

· We have gained our accreditation

· The Development Plan is in place

· We have got a coaching team headed by Roger Clark, assisted by Krissie Harpur/Washington

· New goal posts and pad protectors

· Grants for new equipment

· Significant number of members on L1 and L2 Coaching Courses

· Increasing support from VPs and sponsors

· Good press coverage

· Junior section very well attended

· Tour

· Great Club Dinner

· I could go on, but that is a flavour of some of the positives, there are more
Volunteering

The operation of the club and the successes are reliant on volunteers.  The more we do, are required to do (by e.g. RFU, Sport England, Leisure Centre, the law) and want to do, cannot be shouldered by the few.  Some members have shouldered more than their fair share, particularly on a regular basis unseen by the majority.  During the week the grass is cut, ditches cleaned, pitches marked – there is no pitch preparation fairy!
Special mention must be made of John Patten our Hon. Sec who apart from dealing with correspondence, RFU contact, international tickets, grant applications, identifying funding opportunities he also assist with pitch maintenance, does marking out of pitches, manages store cupboard, is match day contact: to name but a few.

We need more volunteers generally and need immediate assistance to take up what John is no longer able to do (marking pitches, match day contact and kit store cupboard).  We need volunteers to take over the duties that John is no longer able to do and we need apprentices to learn the pitch maintenance duties to assist, cover for absence and eventually take over.  Unless help is forthcoming we will have to get a contractor which costs you your money!
I hope that some of you will step up, especially those who are not playing anymore.  You can help to safeguard rugby in Bridport.
Luckily we have had volunteers come forward to assist with coaching, but maybe that was the beer talking at the club dinner.  All such offers should be made to Roger Clark and activities agreed with him and aligned to his coaching plan.  But thanks for offering Mark (Botten), Tony (Herbert) and Kev (Bullock).  It is an encouraging sign that folks are coming forward.

We still need help in kitchen, with grounds maintenance, fund raising, setting up pitches on match days etc.  We also need more coaches (all age groups), refs, touch judges and the like.

Please let the committee know what you are willing to do, not matter how small.
Giving Something Back
The club gives back to the community in various ways and hopefully we can increase this.  Through the efforts of volunteers such as Guy Furner, John Mchugh and Fee Leins the club has:

· Provided coaching to primary schools

· Run the tag festival

· Provided work experience to a journalism student

By giving back to the local community we get respect and a raised profile.  Next season we may do more including offering work experience to vulnerable adults, so best behaviour please.

All is not rosy

We had a shock at the end of the season when we found out for various administrative and unsporting decisions by other clubs, Bridport is to be relegated.  Four teams from D&W Div 1 South and despite protests we can’t do anything about it.  Perhaps we can play some easier rugby and treat it as a training season for new tactics OR we can get cocky and get trashed! So don’t get cocky.

The Seconds had a patchy season losing 15 penalty points for cancelled games.  I call on all ex first team players, older players who want a run out and even novices to support the Seconds as the younger players coming through need older players to learn from.  Players who are not picked for the firsts should make themselves available for the seconds; this will help the seconds field teams and improve the standard of rugby.  Who knows you may enjoy it.  In the past year we have tried to promote healthy competition for first team places; it hasn’t always worked, but places should be awarded on merit (performance, commitment, training etc).  I hope no-one in future will think that they have an automatic place in the firsts.

We could not raise a colts team for the last season.  In the previous year the U16s folded and we could not get enough players to form a Colts for the last season.  Many colts played for the senior club, but whilst this may be a positive, the down side is that many could only commit to play on one day in a week end.  It is something we as a club need to review.

First team results have not been great and we lost games would should have won and lost games that the form book said we should have got a good thrashing.  We scared a few teams too!  I think sometimes it is down to attitude and mental preparation.
We had some sad moments too, with the loss of Trevor, and debilitating injuries to Canada Dave and Dave Cutting.
The year ahead

We face a year in Div 2 and the seconds remaining in Div 4.  I hope that our firsts enjoy rugby at a lower level and can use the opportunity to try new thinks (whilst at same time getting promoted back to Div 1).  For the seconds my wish is that we have at least 17 players for every game.

Hopefully there will be a Colts team this year after a season without.  We have a strong under16 squad to come through plus the few of will be next year under 18s.

 In terms of our facilities we have a number of things on the boil:

· We are trying to get a project going to improve pitch drainage to reduce amount of cancellations.  This is costly at around £50,000 and requiring negotiation with the Brewery over their water supply pipe that crosses the pitch,

· Fixing netting and lighting poles

· Reviewing pitch lighting

· Repairs to flooring in clubhouse

We are also seeking grants wherever we can to help defray costs.

We hope that we can get more volunteers to assist with the running of the club, especially as some members have to relinquish some of the tasks that they have taken on.  These are not necessarily committee roles, but tasks that are vital to ensure play is uninterrupted; these include:

Pitch maintenance

Line marking

Press secretary

Assisting in kitchen on match days (senior and junior)

Pitch inspections before games

Match day contact (match cards and phone through results)

Store cupboard (shirts/shorts etc)

Socially the club needs to get back its old players.  Whilst the odd blast from the past pops up, we should invite past players back down for a pint, watch games and tell tall stories about what happened in their day.  Who knows they may help out with the club too.

I look forward to your participation in the club, both on and off the field and hope that significant numbers of you will volunteer to assist in running this great club.

Treasurers Report :
The club has new auditors this year Donovan Atyeo.

Income :

Stuart King said the club has had a reasonable financial year with approximate profits of £3,000 and the overall club assets are very healthy.
Membership was about the same this year whilst VP donations were up £1,000 thanks to Peter Brook. Sponsorship was slightly down and fund raising was minimal with no match day raffles or match day programs.
The social events made some profit whilst gift aid from donations was £760.

This left an income of £23,524.

Expenses :

Small loss on annual dinner, and bar loss of £1,365 which includes LC expenses for bar staff, changing room cleaning and clubhouse heating etc. The mini bus hire was higher, owing to greater junior use but match day food was low thanks to Pauline Bandey selling teas/cakes/rolls etc. which made £260.
The VP lunch cost £548 against their donations and the tour shows a loss of £1,755 but will be covered when shirt sponsor money is paid. He thanked Dave Keating for organising tour. 

Junior catering cost £1,888 but would have been much higher had not their team of helpers under Tracy Lavis sold £2,436 of food to offset costs, for which he thanked them all.

Coaching courses cost £880 for level 1 & 2 course and referee’s.

Referee’s bill was low as there is an outstanding bill.

Expenses were therefore  £20,632 leaving a profit of £2,892.

The club were therefore financially sound, but he proposed the following fees for next season.
Senior membership    £65 ( to include a new formal club dress shirt) + £3 match fee

Student membership £30 

Junior membership    £55 (to include new training top)

It was proposed by Wayne Munro and seconded by Gavin Norman to accept these fees and the proposal was carried with one against.

Junior Report :
Julian Hussey said their season has seen an improvement on last year with 120 registered players.
Coaches on the whole have been working well together with common goal of encouraging young people to play the game. During the closed season we have 3 parents taking their level I course and 2 taking the level 2. Also we have 2 of next season’s under 16’s taking their refereeing course.
The atmosphere around the junior section has been very upbeat. One team travelled to London Irish for a festival and also an end of season tour to Bournemouth.

The concerns are :

No under 15’s next season and only a small number of under 10’s and under 16’s

The catering and especially food provided by Tracey Lavis, has been well organised and much appreciated.

We must improve on getting more parents to become involved, especially with kitchen duties as the income from this is a valuable contribution towards the junior section paying its way.

Again we hosted the local primary school’s tag festival which was well organised by Guy Furner. We only had one school which was not happy with how the day ran, but this has been resolved by  a simple phone call.

For next season we will have a new registration officer and new welfare officer.

Social events for the juniors have included Christmas meal and the traditional end of season presentation evening, which this year we were privileged to have Hadyn Thomas from Exeter Chiefs to present trophies.
Appointment of Officers : 
a/  President                                       Peter Brook          - Only Nominee 
b/  Chairman                                       Mark Perkin         - Only Nominee                                                                                                                   
c/  Vice-Chairman                              Allan Staerck        - Only Nominee.
d/  Secretary                                       John Patten          - Only Nominee
e/  Treasurer                                       Stuart King            - Only Nominee.
f/   Fixture Secretary                          Jason Blackmore  - Only Nominee
g/  Grounds                                         Clive Greening      - Only Nominee                                   
h/  Catering Manager                        Angela Munro       - Only Nominee                                                              
i/  1st Team Manager.                        Grant Connolly      - Only Nominee                   
j/  2nd Team Manager                      Arthur Barclay prosed in absence. Committee to approach him                          
k/   1st Team Captain                        3 Nominees.               Dave Cutting. Liam Poole. Mike Pibworth.

                                                             Dave Cutting was elected.                          
l/ 2nd Team Captain                          Callum Barnes           - Only Nominee.                         
m/  Social Secretary                         Rory Greening & Wayne Munro elected as a joint ticket to run events.                        
n/  VP Co-ordinator                          Peter Brook               - Only Nominee                      
o/  Youth Chairman                          Julian Hussey             - Only Nominee                                                                                      
p/  Fund Raiser.                                 Position vacant.        - Committee to resolve                                
q/  Membership                                 Stuart King                 - Only Nominee
r/ Volunteer Co-ordinator               Position vacant.         - Committee to resolve. 

s/ Press Officer                                  Adrian Everett            - Only Nominee in his absence. Committee to check.

                                                                                                     It was noted the outstanding job John McHugh and

                                                                                                      Amy Van Zyl had done in getting club press coverage
                                                                                                      this season.

t/ Schools Liaison                              Guy Furner                 - Only Nominee in his absence. Committee to check.

u/ Tour Manager                               Dave Keating             - Only Nominee. Will look to organise tour next season.

v/ Committee Member                    Stuart Briggs              - Peter Brook proposed seconded by Kathy Briggs to

                                                                                                     elect extra member without portfolio.                        
Any Other Business ;
a/ Jamie Livingstone said last year’s shorts were stretchy and not good for lifting. To be looked at.

b/ Andrew Livingstone asked if advertising boards could be put back up. It was stated that LC had us

     take them down and it was not practical to have removable ones, as no one takes responsibility.

c/ Tom Fulliger suggested have sponsors on training tops. Committee to review next season.

d/ Rob Sullivan asked if the club will have rugby coverage on TV. Allan Staerck said LC only pay for

     Sky 1, therefore club will look at other Sky packages or BT that have more games.

e/ Guy Ewert thanked the committee for their efforts and players for their entertainment.
f/ Rob Sullivan asked if opening bar on Thursday nights training could regular. Committee to review.

g/ Grant Connolly said club dress code should be enforced on match days.

h/ Gavin Norman suggested a club blazer badge that Footeprints can do. Committee to look at.

i/ Rob Sullivan asked if we could have guest beers. It was stated we are tied to Palmers and we

    would need Palmers permission.

j/ Kevin Bullock asked about new 100 club ties. It was stated that anyone who currently holds an old

    tie can purchase new style at £10.

k/ Dave Cutting asked if committee can look at better speaker system for PA and TV.

l/ Roger Clark asked if the club could provide better first aid cover. It was stated that St John’s were

    virtually always in attendance at home games which he had not noticed. Referee’s to be made 

    aware of this on match days.

m/ Guy Livingstone asked if club could have car stickers. Committee to look at with Footeprints.

n/ Rob Sullivan asked for the club to sponsor a barrel beer at Round Table beer festival as they have

     sponsored juniors. Julian Hussey said this would not be required by Round Table as they would
     not expect someone they had sponsored to be in a position to sponsor back.

o/ Andrew Livingstone asked if home games could be videoed and played back. Guy Livingstone to 

     look at possibility.

p/ Roger Clark said some senior players would like to assist with juniors on Sundays. Julian said they 

     would need to be CB checked and do Rugby Ready course.

q/ Allan Staerck said said the clubs new coaching contact for D/Wilts is Neville Jeffrey. He is looking 

     to visit club in early September.

r/ Mark Perkin said Melplash Show has asked if club would be interested in helping with Park &

    Ride at show. Committee will find out more detail before accepting.

s/ Wayne asked about the use of roadside pitch for parking at other events in town. It was stated

     that this is LC decision not ours, but weather conditions would be a factor if it affected pitch.

t/ Mike Pibworth asked about pre-season training. Roger said he was proposing first Tuesday in July.

u/ Dave Keating said he is collecting in tour shirts to get them embroidered at Footeprints.

v/ Peter Brook thanked Geoff and his bar staff for all their efforts during season.

w/ Stuart King said he would help with line marking next season, and Tom Fulliger, Kevin Bullock,

      Mark Perkin and Allan Staerck said they would volunteer their help on other duties.  

No Further Business the meeting closed at 9.15pm
Club Chairman
Mark Perkin.
